Graduate Council Minutes

January 19, 2007
The Graduate Council met on Friday, January 19, 2007 at 1:00 pm in the Rogers Room, University Center.

Members present: D. Burke, J. Carland, C. Cooper, G. Knotts, K. Lunnen, D. McCord, G. Mechling, J. Menickelli, K. Pennington, J. Smith, S. Tonnsen, and J. Zhang
Members absent: D. Butcher, M. Fenton, S. Higgins, S. Manickam, and B. Stahl
Others present:  E. Frazier, J. Jacobs
Announcements
Graduate assistantship and tuition waiver requests for the 2007-08 academic year have been received Graduate School will meet with each College Dean over the next two weeks to determine allocations.


The Graduate Research Symposium is scheduled for March 22, 2007.  Presentations will be scheduled for the entire day. An evening session is also scheduled this year. Student awards will be presented at 5:00 pm.  Graduate Research Symposium information is available on the Graduate School on web site. Graduate School will notify graduate students about the Graduate Research Symposium.

Faculty research support money has been budgeted.  The Graduate School is implementing a new 
strategy for distribution.  The faculty research support money will not be allocated as summer grants 
but will instead be allocated for use during the academic year.

The graduate catalog format was discussed.  The Graduate Council was asked if a printed catalog was 
necessary when the on-line catalog is available and is kept up to date.  The Graduate Council supports 
a dynamic, on-line catalog but some members did request a printed catalog.  The Graduate Council 
voted seven to four in favor of maintaining a printed catalog.

The Graduate Council members were urged to go to the Graduate School web site and try out Apply 
Yourself.  Apply Yourself is customized by graduate program.  Program Directors will have access to 
the Apply Yourself recruitment database and admissions information and can request access to the 
prospect 
database as well.

Graduate School has two web site links, the Graduate School site and the Graduate School Admissions 
site.  Westerngrad.com is now  Graduate School site.

Approval of the Minutes      Motion and second to approve the minutes of the December 8, 2006 meeting.  Motion passed.
Graduate Faculty Review
 The following persons were approved by the Graduate Faculty Review Committee as members
Committee 
 
 of the graduate faculty and came as a seconded motion for approval:



1. Dr. Sally Feltner

Health Sciences


Affiliate- 2 years



2. Ms. Cheryl Johnson
Nursing



Affiliate- 2 years



3. Dr. Rey Trevino

Health and Human Performance
Full- 5 years



4. Ms. Erin Wheeler
Business



Affiliate- 1 year
Motion passed.
Nomination forms and all credentials for persons nominated are on file in the Graduate School.

Curriculum Review
The following curriculum items were approved by the Curriculum Committee and came as a seconded 
Committee
motion for approval:

   New Courses:





CJ 669 (3) Legal Issues in Public Affairs  



SOCW 520 (3) Addictions- Approved with a minor change and a suggestion

· AA5 was corrected to indicate the course as a “Senior/Graduate Concurrent Course.”

· The graduate syllabus needs a graduate level grading scale.
Motion passed.




The following curriculum item was not approved by the Curriculum Committee:



 New Course:



MUS 511 (3) Advanced Vocal Pedagogy



Revisions required by the Graduate Council for the MA in English Program passed at the December 8 

meeting were made by the English Department. The MA in English Program will be sent 
forward to 

the University Curriculum Committee.  In the catalog copy for the MA in English, the listing of 400 

level cross listed undergraduate concentration courses were deleted by the Curriculum Committee.  The 

committee did not want undergraduate courses referenced in the graduate catalog for a graduate 


program.




The Curriculum Committee will draft curriculum review guidelines for 500 level graduate courses 


cross listed with 400 level undergraduate courses.  Substantive issues and the requirement for different 

learning outcomes will be addressed and clarified.



The Curriculum Committee raised the question with the Graduate Council about a department with no 
graduate program offering graduate courses.  The discussion centered on CJ 669. Chris 



Cooper explained the reason for the cross listing of CJ 669 with PA 669 and indicated Public Affairs 
negotiated with CJ before agreeing to cross list this course.
Program Review 

No report.
University Fellowship,
The Committee heard one student appeal this semester and has another scheduled for next week.
Scholarship &
 
Student Affairs                      
Graduate Education and 
Gibbs distributed information about distance learning student credit hours and

On-line Learning 
resident credit student credit hours.  He noted the decline in resident graduate student credit hours and the increase in distance learning graduate student credit hours.

Information about the tuition differences in graduate distance learning credit vs. resident credit was distributed.  Distance learning tuition is about half the cost of resident credit tuition. Tuition charges are calculated by program not by course.  Tuition is based on the program a student is admitted into. 
Course sections can be cross listed as resident credit or distance learning credit so students can register themselves for the courses.  Jacque Jacobs is in favor of resident credit sections with on-line delivery. WCU should think about existing distance learning policies and decide how to make them work with resident credit policies. Programs should clarify the definitions for resident credit programs and distance learning programs.  The definitions need to be clear in a course syllabus also.
With the growth in distance learning student credit hours, Western Carolina University should consider the increasing the number of on-line graduate programs and courses offered.  Programs need the ability to deliver on-line courses without approval.  Programs should consider transitioning face to face courses to hybrid and on-line courses.
 Re-enrollment 

Current graduate school policy requires a student that is inactive for one fall or spring semester to 
Simplification

re-enroll. A re-enrollment application is completed to change the student from an inactive status to 



an active status.  After one year, a student is required to re-apply and must pay the application fee 



again.  The Graduate School is suggesting the re-enrollment process be simplified.  It was suggested 


that the student request re-enrollment by e-mail instead of with an application.
Dismissal and

The University Fellowship, Scholarship and Student Affairs Committee raised some concerns about Appeal Policy   

student appeals.  The Committee feels it is hearing too many appeals.   The Committee asked for policy 


clarification from the Graduate Council.  Should appeals related to academic integrity issues be 



distinguished from grade appeals and academic dismissal appeals?  Should earning an F for cheating be 


appealed to under the grade appeal policy? The Committee asked for a program representative to 



always be present at the appeal hearing.



Does the dismissal policy and grade appeal policy need to be revised?  What type of appeal should the 


Committee hear?  Should the Graduate School Dean make the initial decision for a dismissal appeal or 


should it go to the Committee?    The Graduate School Dean could call on the Committee if needed. 



It was decided that grade appeals will go to the Committee and dismissal appeals will be decided by the 


Dean of the Graduate School.



The Committee believes some students appeal because they have nothing to lose.  Should there be a 


cost if a student appeals for this reason?  The Committee also discussed whether students who are 



academically dismissed should be required to sit out a semester.  The Graduate Council upheld the 



dismissal policy as it is written.  The Graduate School will write a procedure to clarify the policy on 


student appeals.
The meeting was adjourned at 2:00 pm.

The next meeting of the Graduate Council is scheduled for February 16, 2007 at 1:00 pm in the Rogers Room, University Center.
Submitted by – Elizabeth Frazier

Please note: All attachments are on-line and are on file in the Graduate School with the Graduate Council meeting minutes.

